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In February 2013, Wake County School Board Chairman Keith Sutton created a community task force to 

review school safety issues in the district.  Mr. Sutton asked the task force to conduct a comprehensive 

review of school safety and security plans across the district, and to develop a set of recommendations to 

bolster safety and security at all schools.  The following resolution gave the task force its charge: 

 

One of the primary goals of the Wake County Public School System is to provide a safe 

learning environment for every child that sets foot on a campus in our system.  On any given 

day, when I kiss my daughters good bye and tell them to have a good day in school, I nor any 

other parent, expects that to be perhaps the last day that I may see my child alive.  Schools 

should be, and many of us expect them to be, one of the safest places where many children 

spend most of their time.  It is our responsibility, as the Board, administration, and staff of the 

Wake County Public School System to live up to that expectation. 

 

It is to this end, that I am appointing the Task Force for Creating Safer Schools in Wake 

County.  This 15-20 member task force of public safety experts and practitioners will convene 

to develop and recommend effective policies for the Wake County Board of Education to 

consider for adoption that will improve the campus safety of our 169 schools.  The Task Force 

will be led by Sheriff Donnie Harrison of Wake County and Al White, Retired Captain - Raleigh 

Police Department, and a Wake County resident.      

 

As an ad hoc committee of the Board of Education, the Task Force will provide a 

comprehensive review of the school system’s safety and security plan.  This will inform the 

Task Force and guide them to make policy recommendations to the board in four key areas:  

1) Prevention and Mitigation, 2) Preparedness, 3) Response, and 4) Recovery.  These four 

areas are based upon the four areas used by the United States Department of Education’s 

Practical Information on Crisis Planning:  A Guide for Schools and Communities.  These same 

four areas were similarly used in a 2006 report commissioned by then Governor Mike Easley 

entitled Keeping North Carolina Schools Safe & Secure.   

 

I am charging this task force to complete its work in the next 90-120 days, as they will meet as 

necessary to complete their work.  I, along with the two co-chairs, will quickly identify 

members of the education and security professions, along with the community, to serve on 

this task force.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Stephen Gainey and Security Director Russ Smith 

will serve as the lead staff persons for this effort, and Board Member John Tedesco will serve 

as board liaison.   

 

With the expert assistance of Captain White, who currently serves with the North Carolina 

Central University Police Department and Sheriff Harrison, I am certain that through this 

effort, Wake County Public Schools will be better prepared, will see improved 

communications, and experience safer schools in our communities.    



 

The task force included the following members: 

 

Keith Sutton Wake County Board of Education (Chair) 
Donnie Harrison Wake County Sheriff (Co-Chair) 
Captain Al White NC Central University Police Department (Co-Chair) 
Wanza Cole WCPSS Division of Principals/Assistant Principals 
Voris McBurnette NC Dept. of Public Safety, Division of Juvenile Justice 
Bill Chamberlain NC Dept. of Public Safety, Division of Emergency Management 
Phil Matthews Wake County Board of Commissioners 
Martin Zielinski Federal Bureau of Investigation (retired) 
Dr. Andrew Evans Diplomate, American Board of Toxicology 
Rukiya Dillahunt Education Justice Alliance 
Nancy Caggia Community Member 
Richard “Dick” Sears Mayor, Holly Springs 
Jason Langberg Advocates for Children’s Services 
Benny Langdon Crisis and Assessment Services 
Karin Evanoff Community Member 
Joshua Creighton Wake County Emergency Management 
Stanley Elliott Shaw University 
Mike Longmire Risk Management Associates 
Larry Nilles Wake NCAE 
Maria Spaulding Retired 
Dr. Debra Weisel NC State University, Dept. of Political Science and Public Administration 
David Goodwin Wake County General Services Administration 
Robert Stagg Guardsmark 

 
 
The task force held six meetings between March 2013 and May 2013.  Specific dates and major agenda items 
for each meeting are listed in the following table: 
 

Date Agenda Focus 

March 14 • Overview of Purpose and Anticipated Outcomes for Task Force 

• Current Status of Security in WCPSS 

• Safe Schools Planning Guidelines (NCDPI) 

March 28 • Purpose and Anticipated Outcomes 

• Comprehensive Security Program and Master Plan (Risk Management 
Associates) 

• Review of Decisionmaking Process and Protocols 

• Begin Development of Recommendations 

April 11 • Review Purpose and Anticipated Outcomes 

• Overview of Discipline, Bullying, Mental Health and Crisis Response Processes in 
WCPSS (WCPSS staff) 

• Continue Development of Recommendations 

April 25 • Review Purpose and Anticipated Outcomes 

• Public Schools Security Overview (Moore County Schools) 

• Understanding of Global Nature of Recommendations 

• Continue Development of Recommendations 



May 16 • Finalize Draft Recommendations 
o Prevention and Mitigation 
o Preparedness 
o Response 
o Recovery 

• Feedback on Recommendations 

May 23 • Review of the Task Force Process 

• National Perspective on School Safety (US Dept. of Education) 

• Review/Seek Agreement on Recommendations 

• Next Steps 

 
 
Based on the information gathered and discussed through the work of the Task Force during these meetings, 
a final list of 15 recommendations was developed and approved at the May 23rd meeting.  The following 
table lists each of those recommendations along with the supporting data behind each recommendation. 
  



 



 



 



 



 


